BISHAMPTON & THROCKMORTON PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk to the Council – Mrs M. English, Delamere House, Hill Furze, Fladbury, Pershore, WR10 2NB

Tel:  01386 860502  email:  bishamptonandthrockmorton@yahoo.co.uk




Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on

Monday 13th May 2013 @ 19h00, in  the Villages Hall, Throckmorton
, 
Members and Officers present: Cllr Rimell (chair), Present: Cllrs  Mills, Palmer, Argyle, Decan, Hodgkins, Cheetham & Tucker 

in attendance: Clerk, Mrs E Tucker, Worcester County Councillor and Wychavon District Councillor & several  members of the public
1. Apologies: Cllr Beever(W)
2. Minutes of  last year’s Annual Parish Meeting held on 14th May 2012 were approved
3. Report from the Chairman of the Parish Council.
Dear Residents

Twelve months ago when I was asked to take on the role of Chair of the PC I was assured it was going to be a quiet year and that there was nothing controversial or ‘big’ on the horizon............Oh how wrong they were!

The Shop & Post Office

Tony & Steve have continued to run our Shop & PO over the last 12 months introducing the Health Lottery, National Lottery, Gift Vouchers and also more banks allowing free cash withdrawals. All this whilst  still having to persevere with the dysfunctional Post Office Local system. During this time Tony has had many health issues to contend with and it has been his ill health that has led them to make the difficult decision to sell their business and move on to give Tony the chance of a slower pace of life.  Tony & Steve had a hard job when they joined Bishampton as they had to set up their business from scratch which was not an easy task but I think we would all agree they succeeded and brought the heart back into the village. They are keeping us up to date with any progress regarding the sale and as soon as we have confirmation we will welcome the new shop tenants to the village. The New tenants will have the same tenancy agreement as Tony & Steve and like them it will be their business and we will merely be their landlords, references will be taken.  We therefore thank Tony & Steve for the time they have given to Bishampton and wish them all the best for the future.

Precept – (Rates applied by the village)

The Parish Council has yet again agreed to freeze the precept for the year 2013-14. Which considering the cuts happening all around us is quite an achievement and shows good management of the budget throughout the last few years.

Flooding

We would like to thank Tony Jones and Martyn Cross for all their work on the Flood alleviation scheme. At last years meeting  we were unable to assess its success due to a lack of rainfall, however I think we can safely say that it has been put to the test over the last 12 months and has been a success.  The only points worth noting are the bund to one side of the lake is not doing the job it should due to the inadequate size of the water pipe and one grid in Broad Lane continues to block when there is a sudden fall of leaves. Both issues will be pursued.

Newsletter

We continue to try and convert all residents to a paper free newsletter, all that is required is your e mail address and we can send you the latest newsletter plus any urgent issues such as; Road Closures etc. We are passing around a sheet for you to jot down your email address today.  We will continue to distribute the paper version for the foreseeable future. You may have noticed that we tried to liven up the last Newsletter (at no extra cost) to try and grab more attention I hope this worked!? My thanks to all those who helped to deliver.

Litter Pick

As usual the annual Litter Pick weekend was well supported and showed a reduction in general litter but an increase in Tyres! We have however noticed an increase in Fly Tipping, anyone who witnesses anyone Fly tipping please report it to Michelle or if ‘brave’ take a registration number and photographic evidence!!  My thanks to all those who participated in the litter pick.

Playground

Having attended a CAPT  (Child Accident Prevention Trust) course  I was given the role of checking the village play equipment. I do this on a weekly basis (weather and time permitting) completing a check sheet each time noting any problems. Annually we have a ROSPA  ( Royal Society for the Prevention of Accidents ) or CAPT representative perform a more comprehensive test with a full written report. Last year it was noted that the ground levels below the Space Net, Swings and Climbing Wall needed to be topped up and reseeded. We waited and waited and waited for the weather to improve and decided to go for it a month ago asking a contractor to carry out the work as soon as they felt it was dry and warm enough.  The weather has been fairly unseasonal and so we may need to reseed if the temperature does not increase soon.

The newly planted Oak Tree in the Junior play area, planted to commemorate the Queens Jubilee has an abundance of buds so will hopefully thrive for years to come.

War Memorial

We knew when we agreed to work with the History Society to restore the War Memorial it wasn’t going to be a straight forward task, but then nothing worthwhile is ever easy. Trying to please everyone is never simple but I feel we are getting there. I would like to thank Mr & Mrs Bufton for their co-operation through all of this, even though it is the Pc’s land and the fence is our responsibility we know what impact it has on their daily life, not helped by the recent strong winds that blew down one of the panels causing us to replace it with a temporary panel! We are hoping to finally have a completed proposal before the end of April which will leave us to get quotes then it is all systems go. The replacement fence will go in first thus giving us all a chance to sit back and decide what sort of planting is needed to compliment both it and the Monument. Work on the Monument starts in July followed by its Blessing by the Bishop of Worcester @ 12.30pm on 13th October. This has felt like the ‘Forth Bridge’ at times but I’m sure it will be well worth it when finished and a fitting thank you to all those past, present and future that serve our country. Again my thanks to all involved.
CC Tucker is looking into having the Throckmorton War Memorial repaired.

Nature Reserve

Rodney Hodgkins has taken the Nature Reserve under his wing and works tirelessly to create a pleasant environment for all to enjoy. In the last 12 months he and his team of merry men have planted a dozen local variety apple trees in the reserve the fruits of which will be for the benefit of the village.  It is not an easy task dealing with both drought and flood in 12 months but they battle on. I would like to ask if anyone is interested in lending Rodney and his team a helping hand it would be most appreciated.  A big thank you to all involved throughout the year.

Planning

I thought I would start by quoting a sentence from County Councillor Liz Tuckers Annual Report Last year;

“At the last consultation no new houses were allocated to Bishampton & Throckmorton”

Didn’t quite go like that did it! Clearly the inclusion of Bishampton in the SWDP was a shock to everyone including Councillor Tucker when the news was finally announced. I think it is agreed that we have done all we can as a PC on this issue and now await the final decisions along with the rest of Worcestershire. We will continue to be pro-active along with residents group and keep everyone updated.

When myself and Martyn Palmer attended a meeting at Wychavon reference the SWDP we did ask the question if any other developments were put forward and approved before the finalisation of the SWDP would this count as our allocation and the Malvern  View Development could then be scrapped; the answer was no, we would have both.

‘The Firs’, another bolt out of the blue. To date we have  done all we can on the proposed development and now wait for a date for it to go to committee, a date which we will notify the resident s group of as soon as we know.  It is worth mentioning that a number of residents are for this development if certain conditions are adhered to.

It not surprising that this year has seen a huge increase in the number of planning applications, this is as a result of the need to implement the SWDP as quickly as possible.  If anyone wants to get a planning application through they are putting them in now knowing that once the SWDP is approved they will stand little if any chance of getting it passed. As it stands most are going through helping Wychavon reach their target figure.  The only reassurance we have is that once the SWDP is implemented we will be free from any other unwanted development for 30 years.
Throckmorton & Tilesford have had a relatively quiet year in comparison to Bishampton though some points are worth mentioning;

The Bio gestor  at EVG went through as did the chicken farm and as far as we are aware there doesn’t seem to be any reported problems.  
Planning Applications and complaints against Mr Bruce on the Airfield have been  registered and  are being dealt with and ongoing,

The Burial Site

The Burial Site is causing no concerns but Councillor Charles Tucker is continuing to pursue the possibility of the PC taking over the grounds maintenance operation of the site with intention of financial gain to the village. But this is a long term venture and may be some way off if at all.
Vehicle Activated Signs

You may or may not have been aware of the surveys and research that has been ongoing for the last year or two into installing Vehicle Activated Signs in both Bishampton & Throckmorton. Thanks to Peter Jessons hard work and County Councillor Tuckers donation we have now purchased the signs which you will see in action very soon. I am unsure to the exact locations but they have all been agreed with highways and the PC and can be clarified if required. 

The Dolphin Pub

We were all thrilled to meet Roy, Christine and Rochelle earlier in the year knowing the pub was re-opening and the heart would be back in the village. We were all astonished to hear the news that Enterprise Inns had put the ‘The Dolphin’ on the market only weeks after the new tenants had moved in. Don and myself have made various enquiries into the situation with the sale of the pub and have tried to establish whether it would possible for the PC to purchase the pub for the village. At present we are looking into finance options which look like a 100% loan, repayments coming from rent from our tenant. Our problem would be if we were without a tenant for any period of time as we would not have funds to service the loan, this does not mean it is out of the question just adds another hurdle.  

Everything done so far has been purely to gather as much information as possible so we can make a balanced well informed decision, the decision to purchase the pub will only come when we can meet all the required criteria and once a public meeting had been held to ascertain if it is in fact what the public want. In the mean time we will continue our research, form filling and proposal writing all of which in no way bind us to a purchase. We have applied to have ‘The Dolphin’ registered as a Community Asset which is believed to give us more time to compile a proposal and give us priority over any other purchaser placing the same offer (believed to be 6 months). Although we have applied it can take 3 to 4 months for it to be registered so may not come into effect. If a group of villagers were to buy it and run it as a pub it would obviously be a far better option financially for the village as we would not have any risk. If there is anybody or any group with this intention please let us know and we will more than happily stand aside.

We will keep you updated as soon as we have any relevant information. It is worth noting that we have the support of our local MP Mr Peter Luff who has written to us offering help if he can. It would be useful (and part of the legal obligation should we decide to purchase) if we could have a show of hands at this stage to see who ‘in principle’ would be ’For’ the Parish Council  purchasing  the ‘The Dolphin’. 

It has been a busy and very enlightening year for me. I now see how hard this group of volunteers, your Parish Councillors, work on your behalf. I also admire Don who was Chair for 6 years I don’t know how he did it! I would like to give my thanks to all the Councillors especially Don who has guided me through the last 12 months and Michelle English (Clerk) without whom we would all be in a mess.

Linda Rimell

Chair
4. Report from the County and District Councillor.
The following items were mentioned by CC Tucker

1. Problems on Defra Land : Fires, Smells, Auctions, Footpaths being obstructed, screeching of Breaks, Spraying of crops, Cattle Escaping & illegal activities.  The Environment Agency is taking it very seriously and if residents want to report an incident they should use the following number (0800 807060) 24 hrs.

2. With regards to screeching of Breaks it is noted that the company has cancelled the next event,  keep an eye on this and report any problems to CC tucker.
3. CC Tucker went on to talk about the Hopper Bus and the importance of residents using it.
4. Residents were advised to take note of the 3 different smells that are in the air at different times of the month and keep a log of them.
5. Reports from Village Organisations in Bishampton.  It was noted that no organisations in Throckmorton had submitted a report.
The Stoneland and Village Hall Charity 
Continues to meet regularly, with the last meeting held on 11th March 2013. The five Trustees remain as Jennie Dickinson, Sue Ellis, Eric Jones, David Baldwin and Mike Holden.

The Annual Return for the Charity for 2012 was submitted to the Charity Commissioners. Following requests from Gordon Kingston, the Footpath Warden, and David Izod, on behalf of the Villages Hall Committee, the Trustees have agreed to make the following disbursements this year:

a) Village Footpaths: The sum of up to £100 for the purchase of a post basher and safety gloves.

b) Villages Hall: £250 towards the purchase of chairs for the entrance foyer of the Village Hall.
Signed by: Sue Ellis on behalf of the Trustees of the Stoneland and Village Hall Charity. 26th March 2013 

Community First Responders

I have very little to report regarding  Community First Responding within the village. There have been no call outs this month, which is good news as I presume no one in the village or surrounding area has required emergency treatment.  I think I mentioned last month that there is a couple who live in Church Lench who are currently going through the motions of joining our group. They have been First Responders in another area. There should be kit and a defibrillator for them provided by The Vale of Evesham Group, and the good news is that they will be covering Bishampton when they are available as I cover  the Lenches.

The Bishampton Relief in Need Charity 
Operates in accordance with the provisions of the Charities Act, 1960. The object of the Charity is to relieve either generally or individually persons resident in the Parish of Bishampton who are in conditions of need, hardship or distress.
The trustees can make grants of money or provide or pay for items, services or facilities calculated to reduce the need, hardship or distress of such persons.   This may be done by way of donations or subscriptions to institutions or organisations which provide or which undertake in return to provide such items, services or facilities for such persons.

The trustees may not apply any part of the income directly in relief of rates, taxes or other public funds but may apply income in supplementing relief or assistance provided out of public funds.   Presently, the trustees are:-  
 The Rev. Clive Fairclough  (ex-0fficio).    
Tel:  
462648

Mrs Mary Averis


              
 462323

Mrs Sylvia Dyke



    
462366

Mrs Elizabeth Lane



    
462472

Mr Eric Jones




    
462265

Rev Clive Fairclough is an ex-officio trustee as incumbent of the Parish Church of Bishampton.   Mr Eric Jones and Mrs Betty Lane are nominative trustees, nominated by the Parish Council to serve for a period of four years.   Mrs Mary Averis and Mrs Sylvia Dyke are co-optative trustees, co-opted by the other trustees to assist in the administration of the trust.   The trustees meet routinely twice a year and more frequently if there is a need so to do.

The trustees are very grateful to Mr Christian Sanders for his assistance in managing the leases of the paddocks in Broad Lane which are the source of income for the Charity.

All proceedings of the Charity remain strictly confidential.   It is open to anyone who qualifies to apply to the trustees for assistance.   If any villager knows of a situation of a resident in need of help, they can contact any of the trustees who will discreetly consider whether or not the B.R.I.N. Charity is able to help.   


Nature Reserve

During the course of the last -12 months we planted one dozen local variety apple trees which have now all taken, and in fact two or three produced fruit in the first year.  Whilst the pond dried out completely in late summer the whole thing has now turned round to a flood situation and in fact the Reserve has been closed for the past 3 months due to flooding and this still remains the case.

As reported during February an accident occurred whilst removing a tree within the Reserve as a result of this we have decided for Health and Safety reasons that in the future tree removal requiring a chain saw should be done professionally and this will incur a further expense which will require budgeting in the future.

The PC should acknowledge the work undertaken by the ageing volunteers, and it would be good if a younger generation were to become involved.
Parish Paths Warden 

The past year has seen much support for the usual range of maintenance and improvements to the ROW network in the parishes. Financial help is provided by the County and Parish Councils, and the Rights of Way Action Group has ensured that physical assistance is provided towards steady progress with work on the inevitable list of necessary repairs and maintenance. There have been some problems arising through the year, but councils and local landowners have been supportive when trying to identify solutions. More difficult issues have been drawn to the attention of the WCC Access department and they are still involved with two major projects and are being very helpful. Inevitably all work and activity has been much curtailed by the appallingly wet weather. 

1. WCC Countryside Department and Parish Council Liaison.

1.1 Good communication has been maintained with both County and Parish.

1.2 A Guided Walks Training course was attended by another RAG member and it is hoped that this will provide an opportunity for a couple of walks to be lead in the Parish under the Worcs. County Council’s banner. WCC  provides insurance cover for RAG members.

1.3 Greater use is being made of the Website “gps” mapping facility –www.worcestershire.gov.uk/cms/countryside.aspx ( links to the interactive ROW map)

1.4 W.C.C is currently making plans to repair a major culvert between The Larches and Vale Golf Club. 

1.5 The flooding of a long length of Badgers Lane for most of the winter has lead to investigations with the county about possible remedial measures. Discussions with landowners are in hand.

1.6 Although storage of road plane-ings was organised last year, bad weather has prevented spreading which it is hoped can commence this spring – clearly dependent on drier conditions.

1.7 A substantial number of ROW fingerposts were replaced.

2. Bishampton RAG.

2.1 RAG - Group numbers have again been maintained. In addition to the PPW’s work, the Group also continues to carry out monthly activity when conditions permit. 

2.2 Strimmer training was carried out by WCC for 3 members of the group.   

2.3 The RAG is extremely grateful for the continuing support shown by the Stonelands Village Trust. It has provided support for maintenance activity and equipment in the Parish. 

2.4 The PPW would again like to put on record his thanks for the able assistance of the RAG.

RAG members have helped to maintain and repair gates, stiles, and carry out much general maintenance work. 

3. Liaison With Landowners and Walkers

3.1 A number of farmers around the village have been helpful during the year. Improvements include replacement of stiles by Kissing & Standard Pedestrian Gates, repairs to existing stiles and further spraying out of ROW lines to facilitate access for walkers.

3.2 The usual problems remain - particularly ploughing to field margins over ROW and a few cases of impeding wires. The WCC access officer has been following up the most critical.

3.3 A small minority of dog owners continually allow fouling of ROW and street paths. The problem does not seem to be improving.

3.4 PPW Contact has been maintained with a substantial number of landowners and farmers. In the main there is great willingness to support the maintenance of the ROW network.

3.5 The Bishampton Strollers walking group has had yet another successful year. 

K.Gordon Kingston. 08 April 2013.

Villages Hall
This past year has been a relatively quiet year for the Villages Hall with the committee adopting something of a ‘holding’ position, rather than undertaking major projects or significant changes to the usage of the hall.  We continue to operate at something approaching capacity and as a committee we are particularly grateful for the efforts of our treasurer, Mark Haynes, who has kept a close eye on ensuring that the combination of high usage and cold weather has not seen us running at a loss.

We continue to face many of the same challenges that we have done for the past two or three years: we are a well used Village Hall with a sound reputation for providing excellent facilities for which we charge a fair and sustainable rent.  These rents however do not generate the kind of income necessary to allow us to undertake major projects.  We need to charge sufficient rent to ensure we do not run at a loss, but we need to be mindful of the financial situation of our user groups to similarly ensure that we remain a viable option for all potential users.  I like to think that we manage this situation very well by offering an easily understood, tiered pricing structure that is  universally available to all rather than being ‘by negotiation’ according to the nature of the user group.  I know that other people in the Village and possibly on the Parish Council feel differently, but a move to ‘personal’ pricing is one  that I as an individual and as chair of the committee would strongly resist.

Our task as a committee is of course not just to ensure the effective day to day running of the hall, but also to ensure its continuous improvement.  Our regular bookings do not generate the income to allow us to budget for such upgrades, hence our various fund raising events, such as Shindig theatre events, Christmas parties and entertainment evenings.  I must once again offer my profound thanks to those on the committee who make these events a reality, most notably Sue Griffith, who works tirelessly  -and brilliantly – to ensure that they not only happen, but that they happen effectively and enjoyably. The committee is also grateful to the Parish Council and the Stonelands Trust for their continued support of our work through their various grants and other help.

At the AGM of the Village Hall committee in June, I shall be standing down as Chairman and leaving the committee.  I make few, if any, claims for the excellent state that I leave the Village Hall, but I am proud to have been part of a team that has made the progress that we have seen over the past four years.

David Izod

Chairman April 2013
6.
Open Session: to hear items raised by parishioners.
The smell from the Chicken Farm was discussed, residents were urged to advise the Clerk of any smells so that the PC could keep a log.  CC tucker will check who these smells should be reported to.
Residents mentioned the spraying of white powder on crops which was causing a problem for Asthma suffers.
The potholes in the roads were discussed and a few residents mention how they had damaged their vehicles.

Date of next meeting:  May 2014 at the Throckmorton Village Hall
The meeting closed at 7.30 pm

Signed

…………………………………………………

…………………………..

Chair






Date
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